Date: April 10, 2008
Subject: Proposed Revision to the Major in Political Science
From: Mike Vasey, Chair, Subcommittee C

Subcomittee C first considered the proposal for revisions to the Political Science major on 1/16/08.  The committee had a number of significant questions about the proposal and thus it was sent back to the department.  Because of the complexity of the proposal, representatives of the department were invited to attend a meeting to clarify several aspects of the proposal.  Professor William Liddle and Wayne DeYoung, the PS department’s undergraduate program coordinator attended the meeting of 2/6/08 and were able to adequately address the committee’s questions.  The committee requested a number of changes and suggested others designed to enhance the clarity of the proposal.  These are detailed following a summary of the final proposal.
The final proposed changes to the major are:

1. Addition of a required pre-major course: Prior to declaring a major in Political Science, a student must complete at least one course from among Political Science 100, 101, 145, 165, 201, 210, 211, or 245..  According to the proposal, this addition serves two purposes: 

a. It resolves issues concerning the assigning of transfer credit arising from the Ohio Board of Regents’ Transfer Assurance Guide.

b. It allows instructors to expect students in advanced courses in the major to have some prior exposure to the field.

2. A 5-credit increase to the major (from 45 to 50 credit hours) or a net increase of one course bringing the total number of courses taken by a typical major to 10.  The additional course will be an advanced course in Political Science.

a. This change is described as bringing the major into line with Political Science majors at peer universities where 10-11 courses is the norm.

3. An increase in the major’s distribution of courses from at least one course in each of three fields to at least one course in each of four fields. 

a. Although Political Science is conventionally divided into four fields (American Politics, Comparative Politics, International Relations, and Political Theory), the current major requires students to sample only three of the four fields.  This proposed change will ensure that OSU Political Science majors take at least one course in all four of the major sub-fields within the discipline.  The change also reflects the growing strength of the department in the field of Political Theory.  Until recently the course offerings in that portion of the discipline were very limited. However, recent additions to the faculty have led to additional offerings which make this requirement feasible.

4. A requirement for students to complete a focus area comprising four courses in one of the four fields within the discipline: American Politics, Comparative Politics, International Relations, and Political Theory.

a. This element of the proposal is a response to surveys of alumni and graduating seniors indicating a significant perceived need for increased coherence and depth in the major.

b. In conjunction with proposals 2 and 3, this change is intended to achieve the dual goal of increasing depth in the major while not sacrificing breadth.

5. Limitation of credit from all internship experiences, independent study and research experiences to 10 hours.

a. The current major permits up to 20-credits of internship courses to count toward the major.  The Political Science faculty regard this as excessive and not in keeping with a rigorous major, hence the proposed change.

These proposed changes are accompanied by similar proposed changes to the honors major in Political Science. 

In addition to considering the proposed major revision, it should be noted that this proposal included another change to the Political Science curriculum which was previously considered by the subcommittee.  Specifically, changes to the curriculum in Political Theory were considered on 11/20/07.  This was a package of new course and course change proposals designed to produce an expanded and coherent set of courses concerning the Political Theory field, which is one of four major sub-disciplines within Political Science.  This reflects an increased emphasis within the department on political theory which is reflected in the recent hiring of several faculty members specializing in the field.  Previously, this field was not well-represented in the major.  Careful consideration of this package of changes by the committee led to several minor clarifications but no significant issues were identified.  The package was judged to represent a substantial enhancement to the major in Political Science and was unanimously approved.

As described above, Subcommittee C considered the major revision proposal on three occasions, with the main discussion and clarification occurring on 2/6/08 when Professor William Liddle and Wayne DeYoung attended the meeting.  Many minor changes which do not warrant specific enumeration were requested for purposes of clarification.  More substantive issues raised are listed below:
· The committee asked for clarification of the rationale for the list of pre-major courses and their relationship to the major.  In the original proposal, only Political Science 100, 101, 145, 0r 210 were included in the list of courses meeting this requirement.  The committee asked for clarification of the rationale for this list of courses.  The department’s representatives clarified that, although these courses have different emphases, all provide the desired initial exposure to the concepts and approaches taken in the field.  Discussion of these courses led to expansion of the list of courses deemed appropriate to achieve this basic goal resulting in the list of eight courses in the current version of the proposal.
· The committee asked for clarification of the justification for the requested increase in 5-credit hours.  Specifically, the committee suggested that it be made more explicit that the increase was justified by virtue of the two major goals of the revision: 1) to increase depth in a focus area; and 2) to increase breadth to include all four major sub-fields within the discipline.  The proposal was revised to make this rationale more explicit.

· In the original proposal, a total of 20 hours of internship, independent study, and research credit were allowed to count toward the major.  The subcommittee noted that this seemed excessive and suggested that the upper limit be reduced.  As noted in point #6 in Appendix 2, the department responded by limiting the total of credit hours of such courses applicable to the major to 10-credits.  
· It was suggested that Political Science consider adding a 699 course number for undergraduate research to clarify the difference between research credit and substantive independent study projects, both of which now would fall under Political Science 593.  However, this was a friendly suggestion rather than a required change.
The revised proposal resulting from the discussion at the 2/6/08 meeting was considered by the committee on 2/27/08.  The revised proposal was unanimously approved with one minor contingency intended to further enhance the clarity of the proposal.  Specifically, we requested that a sentence appearing under point #2 on p. 7 and under point #3 on p. 10 be removed.  Specifically, this sentence states, “As stated in paragraph (A) above, at least twenty of the 30 credit hours must be numbered at the 400 level or higher.”  This requirement is not stated in paragraph (A); thus the sentence is confusing.  We requested removal of the phrase “As stated in paragraph (A)” from this sentence in both locations.  It should be noted that the requested change has not been made in the current version of the proposal and must still be made.
In summary, Subcommittee C judged the final proposed revision to the Political Science major to involve a well-justified set of changes that should strengthen the major substantially.
